

Kanab Timeline

1864

Spring: Kanab, Berryville [Glendale], Winsor [Mt. Carmel] first settled, all dependent on Grafton Ward. Also Mound Valley, "Just south of the rim of the basin, and a few miles from the head of the Rio Virgen."¹ [Alton?]

1865

Spring: Upper Kanab [Alton] settled by Lorenzo W. Roundy [MH]

Pahreah settled by Peter Shirts, also likely dependent on Grafton Ward

Spring: Kanab settled by Levi Savage and others [MH] Grafton Bishop A.P. Winsor appoints Ezra Strong [LKVV-X5N] as PE [MH] *Strong had moved here from Grafton/Rockville*

May 4: at Southern Mission conference, John W. Berry sustained as president of **Berryville Branch** of Grafton Ward.² mp:700274

May 31: **Kanab Branch** organized by Erastus Snow with PE Levi Savage³

September 13: Traveling Bishop A. Milton Musser visits "Mound Valley or Roundays" on the Little Kanab, "Lorenzo Roundy presiding,"⁴ then Berryville (Pres. J.M. Berry), Windsor "in course of creation," Maxwell's herd ground near Pipe Spring. *He frequently comments on the rock formations, including "Pilot Knob, a high & peculiarly capped mountain situate not far N or NE of Grafton" [The West Temple?]*

1866

Jan 10: Kane County created, western boundary roughly at Hurricane Cliffs, county seat at Grafton⁵

Winsor (Mt. Carmel) led by PE Silas Hoyt

Spring: Erastus Snow advocates Upper Kanab [Alton] residents to move to Long Valley settlements to strengthen them [Alton MH]

May 3: Erastus Snow decides to vacate Long Valley during legion meeting⁶

¹ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, V.2 p.199, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=1ffeaa33-7cc2-4408-8c2f-5f1b3730c4f7&crate=0&index=43>

² Minutes, *Deseret News*, V.14 #34 (May 24 1865) p.269, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2597797>

³ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, V.2 p.266, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/1ffeaa33-7cc2-4408-8c2f-5f1b3730c4f7/0/113>

⁴ A. Milton Musser, *Diary 1865 Sep-1868 Jan*, p.7, Church History Library MS 8140 box 1 folder 12, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/a769d501-cc29-4d8d-a6bf-6e42a09eb3a5/0/8>

⁵ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, V.2 p.296

⁶ JH May 3 1866 p.5, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=7877a757-ebd6-440a-8524-98ce2905e502&crate=0&index=345>

May 6: At Southern Mission Conference⁷ mp:700297

- Mentions “John W. Berry, president at Berryville”
- decided to organize **Long Valley Ward** from all settlements in Long Valley.
- High Council “of this stake” sustained, but no presidency beyond Mission President Erastus Snow

June: Long Valley is abandoned, most moving to other settlements further west⁸

1867-1869

The entire area is abandoned during (and a while after) the Black Hawk War, except for a few ranchers and missionaries going to the Hopi.

1870

Jan 1: Hiram Judd set apart as bishop of **Kanab** and **Pahreah** by Snow, Young, and Bleak. He had been called Dec 26 as part of Jacob Hamblin’s indian mission.⁹ *Does he ever serve? There are only a few Indian missionaries staying in the fort at this time; is he gone on the mission when the settlers arrive?*

March 27: mentions newly resettled **Pahreah**, PE William Meeks¹⁰

June 14: First resettlement company arrives at **Kanab** under Levi Stewart,¹¹ finding a few people living in the old fort [MH]

June 26: Levi Stewart appointed by vote of the settlers to temporarily preside over Kanab “in Jacob Hamblin’s absence”¹² *Was Hamblin presiding??*

Sep 10: Brigham Young’s company visits, “Kanab Town plot laid out”¹³

Sep 11: “Levi Stewart appointed Bishop of Kanab under the hands of President Brigham Young.” Who then leaves for Pipe Springs and St. George.¹⁴

Sep 11: Ward (Bleak, CC, MH) or Branch (DN) organized at **Fort Kanab** by Brigham Young, Bishop Levi W. Stewart; town site selected¹⁵

Nov 4: Southern Mission Conference at St. George includes Levi Stewart, Bishop of Kanab¹⁶

⁷ Minutes, *Deseret News*, V.15 (May 24 1866) p.197, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2730196>

⁸ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, V.2 p.339

⁹ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1870 p.1, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=b2539abc-b55a-4f83-8bec-283f4c57839a&crate=0&index=0>

¹⁰ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1870 p.19, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=b2539abc-b55a-4f83-8bec-283f4c57839a&crate=0&index=18>

¹¹ *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.5, Church History Library LR 4303 11

¹² *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.9 p.6, Church History Library LR 4303 11

¹³ *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.6, Church History Library LR 4303 11

¹⁴ *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.6, Church History Library LR 4303 11

¹⁵ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1870 p.36; President and Party, *Deseret Evening News*, V.3 #248 (Sept 12 1870) p.3, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=23156890>

¹⁶ Southern Conference, *Deseret News*, V.19 #42 (Nov 23 1870), p.498, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2607152>

1871

Jan: former Long Valley residents agree to give up their rights to the land for Muddy pioneers

Feb: Muddy River settlements abandoned, with most residents moving to Long Valley

1 Mar: former Berryville resettled by St. Thomas NV refugees, led by Bishop James Leithead, and renamed **Glendale**; former Winsor resettled by St. Joseph NV refugees, led by Bishop Daniel Stark, and renamed **Mt. Carmel**¹⁷ The ward organization remains intact

10 Mar: JW Young (SG Stake President) and James Bleak visit Long Valley, identifying town sites for **Glendale** and **Mt. Carmel**. Thus, these settlements are under the jurisdiction of St. George Stake.¹⁸

April 12: Erastus Snow writes the settlers in Long Valley, explaining that the former settlers are happy elsewhere and are willing to give them any rights to the land. [Mt. Carmel MH]

Spring: Johnson settled, presided by Sixtus E. Johnson

May 5-7: Southern Mission Conference:¹⁹ mp:700279

- Bishops of wards: Levi Stewart **Kanab**, James Leithead **Glendale** (and presiding bishop of **Long Valley**), Daniel Stark **Mt. Carmel**.
- Resolved that all settlements in Long Valley to be considered one ward for tithing purposes, called **Long Valley Ward**, under James Leithead. Bishop Stark considered a local bishop under Brother Leithead.

May 13: Erastus Snow and JW Young write to James Leithead: "It is our wish that Bp. Leithead as the Presiding Bishop should take charge of all tithing matters in Long Valley and also of any settlers that may locate on Upper Kanab or other places between Long Valley and the rim of the basin and henceforth it will be known as one ward for tithing matters to be called The Long Valley Ward, and Bishop Stark will be regarded as a local bishop under Bro. Leithead, and subject to him in the general affairs of the ward" [Kanab Stake MH]

May 31: "Bp. L. Stewart has received data from his Kanab **diocese**..."²⁰

1872

April 13: First record of teacher's quorum mentions "Bishop Stewart"²¹

May 16: Letter from Kanab to DN: "Similar meetings will be held in this place next Saturday and Sunday, when Presidents E. Snow and J.W. Young will be present."²²

¹⁷ *Orderville United Order History*, p.46, Church History Library LR 6543 29, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/8bc40185-4afe-475e-b5b5-1ad8eeb000ea/0/51>

¹⁸ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1871 p.13, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=68c82a05-8aca-4ec8-ba64-9ab3eef07f5b&crate=0&index=12>

¹⁹ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1871 p.19; Conference at St. George, *Deseret News* V.20 #16 (May 24 1871) p.185, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2608537>

²⁰ Home News, *Deseret News*, V.20 #18 (June 7 1871) p.216, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2608619>

²¹ Teachers Quorum Record, *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.16 p.15, Church History Library LR 4303 11

²² Local and other Matters, *Deseret News*, V.21 #18 (June 5 1872), p.251, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2611227>

May 18-19: Two days meeting at Kanab, with Erastus Snow and St. George Stake President Joseph W. Young²³ *more evidence that Kanab and Long Valley were fully part of St. George Stake*

Nov 1: St. George Stake Conference. Differences:²⁴

- James Leithead, bishop of **Long Valley**, including the settlements of Glendale, Mt. Carmel, and Upper Kanab [Alton, no separate wards]

Upper Kanab [Alton] resettled by Byron Roundy and others, east of current Alton, branch of Glendale Ward organized, PE Byron Roundy [MH]

Rio Virgen headwaters settled, led by John Whitehead Seamon

Johnson resettled

Pahreah PE Allen F. Smithson (MH)

1873

March 19: List of Presiding Elders and Bishops lists:²⁵ mp:700282

- **Long Valley**, James Leathead
- **Kanab**, Levi Stewart

By April 13: **Pahreah** PE Allen F. Smithson²⁶

Adairville settled

Bishop Daniel Stark [Mt. Carmel] moves away, Israel Hoyt takes temporary charge of Mt. Carmel under Bishop James Leithead [MH]

1874

March 8: John R. Young has been authorized by Brigham Young to organize the United Order in this area: Kanab March 12 (Pres. John R. Young), Johnson March 13 (Foreman Sixtus E. Johnson), Pahreah (Foreman Allen F. Smithson)²⁷ *Young [LZTK-P5R] is the regional president of the U.O., even though Levi Stewart remains the bishop; this is unusual.*

March 20: **Mt. Carmel** organized in United Order, Pres. Israel Hoyt [acting bishop/PE] by John R. Young²⁸ *Some secondary sources say this was done by Sevier president Joseph A. Young, but primary sources confirm it was John R.*

March 22: **Glendale Ward** organized in United Order by John R. Young, Pres. James Leithead.²⁹ *This indicates that there are still the two ward-lites under the Long Valley Ward.*

²³ *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.13, Church History Library LR 4303 11

²⁴ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1872 p.24

²⁵ Presiding Elders and Bishops, *Deseret News*, V.22 #7 (March 19 1873) p.103, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2622070>

²⁶ Pahreah, *Deseret News*, V.22 #14 (7 May 1873) p.209, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2618496>

²⁷ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1874 p. 27

²⁸ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1874 p.31; *Orderville United Order History*, p.47, Church History Library LR 6543 29, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/8bc40185-4afe-475e-b5b5-1ad8eeb000ea/0/52>

²⁹ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1874 p.46

May 27: List of Presiding Elders and Bishops, same as above plus:³⁰

- **Paria**, AF Smithson

July 1: Bishop R. Gardner of St. George reports that Bishop D.W. Stark has left Mt. Carmel for Payson, Bishop Leithead is caring for both settlements. Gardner and Leithead request a new leader³¹

Sep: Prior to Spencer's arrival, Israel Hoyt is President of Mt. Carmel³² [probably a dep. Branch of Leithead's Long Valley Ward]

Sep 14: in SLC, Brigham Young ordains Howard O. Spencer to be Bishop and "and to preside in the branches in **Long Valley**, Kane Co., and to act as a bishop in such other places as he may at any time be required by the First Presidency."³³ He is serving there by mid-November.

Oct 21: List of Presiding Elders and Bishops, same as above.³⁴

Nov 1: Conference of St. George Stake of Zion, Erastus Snow presiding³⁵

- Changes include Howard O. Spencer B **Long Valley**

Glendale PE Warren M. Johnson [EH]

Pahreah moves the entire settlement 4 miles upstream to the more well-known location

1875

January: A Kanab resident writes George A. Smith, asking who is supposed to be in the lead: Bishop Levi Stewart or U.O. President John R. Young.³⁶ There is a great feud between the members of the ward.

Jan 6: List of Presiding Elders and Bishops, same as above except:³⁷ mp:700336

- **Long Valley**, Howard O. Spencer
- **Glendale**, James Leathead
- **Mt. Carmel**, Israel Hoyt

³⁰ Presiding Elders and Bishops, *Deseret News*, V.23 #17 (May 27 1874) p.267, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2635244>

³¹ Robert Gardner, letter to Brigham Young, July 1 1874, *Brigham Young Office Files, General Correspondence, Incoming, General Letters, G-Ha* 1874, Church History Library CR 1234 1, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=4bc71e29-032f-484a-a570-59e18b7069e0>

³² Howard O. Spencer, history of Orderville, *Howard O. Spencer Papers*, Church History Library MS 29170 image 7, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=8756dbbd-dc00-43d0-b7b5-c3d0e7a319db&crate=0&index=6>

³³ *Historian's Office Journal*, Sep 14, 1874, Church History Library CR 100 1, V.33 p.27, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=957df05d-0ff3-44c8-95b3-50a5cead594e&crate=0&index=30>. Ordination, *Presiding bishopric meetings minutes, 1862-1879*, p.333, Church History Library CR 4 2, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/e9b0c4cc-2d99-497a-b4ce-f5afe97ea098/0/0>. *Orderville United Order History*, p.84, Church History Library LR 6543 29, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/8bc40185-4afe-475e-b5b5-1ad8eeb000ea/0/89>

³⁴ Presiding Elders and Bishops, *Deseret News*, V.23 #38 October 21 1874) p.603, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2613752>

³⁵ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1874 p.194

³⁶ Mary M. Judd, letter to George A. Smith, January 1875, *George A. Smith papers*, Church History Library MS 1322, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/f44a2b55-1fff-45fe-81db-04d65eb0048e/0/10>

³⁷ Presiding Elders and Bishops, *Deseret News*, V.24 #49 (January 6 1875) p.782, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2614880>

- **Johnsonia**, Sextus E. Johnson

Feb 7: Kanab Teacher's Quorum meeting.³⁸ Bishop Stewart tries to clear up the dispute over the U.O., asking the teachers to try to spread a message of unity. Bishop Stewart references a recent letter from Brigham Young that appointed him U.O. president.

March: Mt. Carmel divided over United Order, supporters settle Order City [Orderville] under Bishop Howard O. Spencer, who still presides over the rest of **Long Valley** (Ward?)³⁹ Those who have left the order (apparently led by Henry BM Jolley) stay in Mt. Carmel.

July 11: Conference in Orderville with Bishop Spencer, Joseph A. Young (Sevier President), John R. Young (Kanab U.O. president). Joseph A. appears to be presiding.⁴⁰

June 23: A member of Kanab writes Brigham Young, saying that since the February meeting, Bishop Levi Stewart has been opposing any preaching in favor of the United Order (and John R. Young).⁴¹

July 23: Mt. Carmel United Order reorganized by Joseph A. Young (Sevier President), President Henry B.M. Jolley.⁴² *But Mt. Carmel was the home of the people who didn't want to join the order!?!*

August 1: at a conference in Provo, BY ordains Leonard John Nuttall as Bishop for Kanab.⁴³

August 30: BY has ordained L. John Nuttall as "bishop of Kanab and surrounding small settlements" and he departs Salt Lake to replace Levi Stewart.⁴⁴ They also write to John R. Young asking him to resign his duties [President of United Order] and hand them over to Nuttall. *The "surrounding small settlements" are likely Johnson, Pahreah, and Moccasin/Winsor Castle, not Long Valley, which is under Bishop Howard Spencer.*

September 15: Several general authorities visit Orderville, hold meetings, "Howard O. Spencer, Bishop of Glendale, Orderville, & Mt. Carmel & President of the United Order of Orderville" speaks.⁴⁵

September 17: General authorities hold meetings in Kanab. "Bishop Levi Stewart resigned his bishopric and L. John Nuttall was duly introduced and installed as bishop of Kanab."⁴⁶ Pres. D.H. Wells then gives a long sermon "on the subject of the division causing the changes."

³⁸ Teachers Quorum Record, *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.16 p.43, Church History Library LR 4303 11

³⁹ *Orderville United Order History*, p.50, Church History Library LR 6543 29, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/8bc40185-4afe-475e-b5b5-1ad8eeb000ea/0/55>

⁴⁰ *Orderville United Order History*, p.84, Church History Library LR 6543 53, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/8bc40185-4afe-475e-b5b5-1ad8eeb000ea/0/58>

⁴¹ Jehiel McConnell, letter to Brigham Young June 23rd 1875, *Brigham Young office files, Incoming correspondence, General letters*, Church History Library CR 1234 1, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/853bd37c-8219-4e67-b823-87c8d9450592/0/0>

⁴² Correspondence, *Deseret News*, V.24 #29 (18 August 1875) p.458, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2641712>

⁴³ Wilford Woodruff, *Journal 1873 Jan - 1880 Feb*, p.135, Church History Library MS 1352, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/eb07ddd8-d258-43b3-82fd-1b0bc186b269/0/134>

⁴⁴ Brigham Young, letters to Levi Stewart, John R. Young, and L. John Nuttall 30 August 1875, *Brigham Young Office Files, Letterbooks*, V.13, p.812-818, Church History Library CR 1234 1 box 9, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/d67ba765-d117-4513-aec2-2cdfe8cbf9dc/0/1724>

⁴⁵ Franklin D. Richards, *Journal*, V.23 p.300, Church History Library MS 1215, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/bb9586d0-592c-4022-8de0-e69849f1c172/0/0>

⁴⁶ Richards, *Journal*, V.23 p.302, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/bb9586d0-592c-4022-8de0-e69849f1c172/0/0>

September 19: Kanab Teacher's Quorum meeting: ⁴⁷ Levi Stewart introduces "the newly appointed Bishop Leonard John Nuttall." In subsequent discussion, Stewart denies the claims of two quorum members that he was preaching against the United Order, which apparently they had sent to Brigham Young and likely was a cause of Nuttall being sent to Kanab.

Sep 29: Report of new Orderville settlement, presided over by Howard Spencer ("who also presides over settlements of Mt. Carmel and Glendale").⁴⁸

Dec 29: New list of Presiding Elders and Bishops, same as June except **Kanab**, L. John Nuttall.⁴⁹ mp:700339

1876

Nov 5: Conference of St. George Stake⁵⁰ mp:700294

- Bishop sustainings include L. John Nuttall, **Kanab**; Howard O. Spencer, **Long Valley**, branches therein to be sustained by local bishops

December 22: Final published list of Bishops and Presiding Elders, same as 1875.⁵¹

Dec 27: John Rider [KWCH-C7T] "received instruction to preside of [sic] Kanab Ward in the absence of Bishop L. John Nuttall, who left for St. George same date."⁵² *Nuttall is likely going to spend time in St. George with Church leaders and attend the temple dedication.*

Upper Kanab [Alton] Branch new PE Richard Robinson [MH]

Ranch Branch (dep. Glendale Ward), PE John Whitehead Seamon [Alton MH]

1877

Feb 25: First teachers quorum meeting at which John Rider (acting bishop) is presiding.⁵³

March 5: Henry Bryan Manning Jolley ordained a Bishop of Mt. Carmel Ward by Erastus Snow⁵⁴

⁴⁷ Teachers Quorum Record, *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.16 p.46, Church History Library LR 4303 11

⁴⁸ Correspondence, *Deseret News*, V.24 #37 (13 Oct 1875) p.579, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2642390>

⁴⁹ Presiding Elders and Bishops, *Deseret News*, V.24 #48 (December 29 1875) p.755, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2643418>

⁵⁰ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1876 p.42

⁵¹ Presiding Elders and Bishops, *Deseret Evening News*, V.10 #27 (December 22, 1876) p.4, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=23166497>

⁵² *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.93, Church History Library LR 4303 11, citing "extract from John Rider's Journal"

⁵³ Teachers Quorum Record, *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.16, Church History Library LR 4303 11

⁵⁴ Henry Bryan Manning Jolley, *Latter-day Saint Biographical Encyclopedia*, V.4 p.502, <https://archive.org/details/latterdaysaintbi04jens/page/502/mode/2up>

April 18: Kanab Stake organized: Pres. L. John Nuttall, with counselors and high council.^{55 56}
 Previous to this, the Kanab area had been part of the Southern Mission (pres. Erastus Snow).⁵⁷
 Erastus Snow: "It seems to be the mind of President Young and the rest of us that the stakes of Zion be more thoroughly (and in some places new ones) organized. The people are increasing and spreading abroad on the right and on the left on the north and more especially on the south..." *but most of his talk is about commercial independence and the United Order*
 "Bro . E. Snow stated the boundary of this stake will include Winsor, Moccasin, Long Valley, Kanab, Johnson, Pahreah, and all on this side of Colorado" and "known as Kanab Stake of Zion."⁵⁸

Wards organized soon after

April 22: President Nuttall continues to preside over Kanab sacrament meetings.⁵⁹

June 3: Kanab Teachers quorum meeting, "Bishop Nuttall" still presiding.⁶⁰

August 4: **Glendale Ward** organized with Bishop James Leathead⁶¹

August 5: Kanab Stake Conference, new bishops sustained with counselors: James Leithead of Glendale, Thomas Chamberlain of **Orderville**, Henry B.M. Jolley of **Mt. Carmel**, Sextus E. Johnson, **Johnson** (including settlement of **Clarkston**), Allen F. Smithson of **Pahreah**, Charles Pulsipher PE of **Winsor and Moccasin Springs**, Taylor Crosby, PE at **Kibab**⁶² mp:700337

August 5: "**Orderville** was organized into an ecclesiastical ward ... Thomas Chamberlain was ordained a bishop and set apart to preside over Orderville Ward."⁶³

August 7: **Johnson Ward** organized, bishop Sixtus E. Johnson⁶⁴

September 9: last Kanab Teachers quorum meeting that mentions Bishop Nuttall presiding.⁶⁵

Sept-Nov: William D. Johnson ordained bishop of Kanab Ward, not mentioned in ward records anywhere. LDSBE 4:500 says he was only acting bishop.

Dec 8: Kanab Stake Conference, lists all congregations: **Kanab Ward**, B: William D. Johnson; **Johnson Ward**, B: Sixtus E. Johnson; **Mt. Carmel Ward**, B: Henry BM Jolley; **Orderville Ward**, B: Thomas Chamberlain; **Glendale Ward**, B: James Leithead; **Upper Kanab [Alton]** (attached

⁵⁵ Two Days' Meetings-Organization of the Kanab Stake of Zion, *Deseret News*, V.26 #15 (May 16 1877) p.10, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2626732>

⁵⁶ *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.109-112, Church History Library LR 4303 11

⁵⁷ Journal History, 12/30/1877 p.2, citing "the notes of James Bleak."

<https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets?id=802b5e6e-0f0c-4df2-a8ed-5172cac78a05&crate=0&index=304>

⁵⁸ *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.112, Church History Library LR 4303 11

⁵⁹ *Kanab Ward general minutes*, V.9 p.116, Church History Library LR 4303 11

⁶⁰ Teachers Quorum Record, *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.16, Church History Library LR 4303 11

⁶¹ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1877 p.144; *St. Thomas Ward record book*, p.39, Church History Library LR 7798 21, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/904d6044-5479-4693-be07-506636dd11dd/0/38>

⁶² Kanab Conference, *Deseret News*, V.26 #28 (Aug 22 1877) p.12, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2627888>

⁶³ *Orderville United Order History*, p.84, Church History Library LR 6543 29, <https://catalog.churchofjesuschrist.org/assets/8bc40185-4afe-475e-b5b5-1ad8eeb000ea/0/89>

⁶⁴ *Annals of the Southern Utah Mission*, 1877 p.144

⁶⁵ Teachers Quorum Record, *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.16 p.111, Church History Library LR 4303

to Glendale Ward), PP: Richard Robinson; **Winsor and Moccasin Spring** (attached to Kanab), PP Charles Pulsipher; **Pahreah Ward**, B: Thomas W. Smith⁶⁶ mp:700331
December 30: First Teacher's Quorum meeting that specifically mentions Bishop Wm D. Johnson Jr. presiding.⁶⁷

1878

15 Jan: List of wards and bishops, including Kanab Stake⁶⁸ mp:700350

- Wm D Johnson, jun, Kanab
- Henry B M Jolley, Mt. Carmel
- Thomas Chamberlain, Orderville
- James Leithead, Glendale
- Sextus E Johnson, Johnson
- Thomas W Smith Pahreah
- Richard Robinson, PE Upper Kanab
- Charles Pulsipher, Windsor and Moccasin

⁶⁶ Kanab Stake Conference, *Deseret News*, V.26 #47 (Dec 26 1877) p.16, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=2629475>

⁶⁷ Teachers Quorum Record, *Kanab Ward General Minutes*, V.16 p.115, Church History Library LR 4303 11

⁶⁸ Names of Presidency and Bishops of the Organized Stakes of Zion, *Deseret Evening News*, V.11 #45 (15 Jan 1878) p.6, <https://newspapers.lib.utah.edu/details?id=23168119>